Western Conference of Network Librarians- 2003

Chair: Henry C. Chang



Recording Secretary: Brent Cooper

THURSDAY, MAY 15th 
Henry C. Chang, as chair of the 2003 Western Conference, greeted those in attendance.  Before proceeding with the customary roll call, he informed the group that five out of seventeen regional libraries were not represented at the conference.  Alaska, Colorado, Hawaii, Oregon and Nevada comprised the five states not in attendance.

Stella Cone, on behalf of the North Dakota State Library, welcomed the committee to North Dakota.

Washington:
Gloria Leonard mentioned possible budget cuts.  The library plans a move from SIRSI Automated System to KLAS during the next few months.

Utah:
Jerry Buttars announced through outreach via periodic television and radio spots, the library nets between 35 to 150 applications for service each month.  The library started a partnership with a digitized ration station.  Utah serves Illinois with Braille. 

South Dakota:
Dan Boyd reported a flat budget in South Dakota.  Cassette Machine facilities moved to a Federal prison facility.  APH certified the library to produce Braille textbooks.

New Mexico:
Jerry Packard said the state froze the budget.  OCA now a cabinet position.  The library recently added 2.5 people.

North Dakota:
Stella Cone informed the group regarding the upcoming Summer Reading Program.  The library held a very successful media campaign, receiving 25 to 50 applications for service each month.

Nebraska:
    David Oertli stated Nebraska cut 8.5% of the budget, with another possible cut looming of as much as10%.  The library received the 2003 Volunteer award for the work done in the recording studios. Recent public relation efforts include PSA’s aired on state-wide radio and television stations. These efforts helped the library show a modest growth.

Montana:
Christie Briggs revealed the state library lost two positions as well as recording money for the Talking Book Library.  The state froze staff wages; however the library hired Diane Gunderson.  The percentage of people utilizing the OPAC increased as did the average age of patrons, from 62 years of age to 64.

Kansas:
Toni Harrell made it known that budget cuts did not affect the library.  Marion Rice retired last year and Ann Pearce filled the vacancy.  The library website operates as a resource center for librarians doing outreach.

Idaho:
Shelia Winther informed the group that the state library lost 4.5 positions.  The library merged public service with talking books as a means of using staff more efficiently.  Currently upgrading the library’s KLAS automated system to version 7, as well as adding the web OPAC.  The library also launched statewide outreach PSAs.

Southern California:
John Brewster mentioned the total attendance for the library’s various book clubs might be as high as 100.  The library recently started a book club for younger readers.  The Telephone Reader Program continues to grow; human voice comprises 95% of the narration.  The library also scans application into electronic.  Brent Cooper mentioned a survey the newsletter reader’s, seeking the preference of media; large print, Braille or audio cassette.  Over 75% of the respondents wish to keep the library’s newsletter in large print.  The library held a National Library Week celebration on April 9th, 2003.  Author Mona Simpson volunteered her time to speak at the engagement.

Northern California:
Donine Hedrick suggested that Wendy Eisenberg from the Fresno library speak first.  She reported inactive patrons remain a big problem.  Statistics show 5% of the lbph users reside in jail.  Donine added she got married in August.  Mary Ann recently retired, and Donine plans the same at the end of 2003.  The state let go of 55 employees, two of these coming from the lbph program.  With the recent budget woes, the library strives to maintain basic book service.  Over 5,000 individuals utilize Newsline.

Arizona:
Linda Montgomery alerted the group that the state cut 10% of its library’s budget, as well as 3% from the Talking Book Library, though the cuts did not affect staffing.  The library made 192 outreach presentations last year and plans to attend the Vision Expo in Phoenix this November.  The website offers a listserv for the newly blind as well as Book Talk, an online book review.  The friends group remains active, but machine repairs dropped.  A senator from Arizona also recorded a children’s book.

Multi State West:
Karnell Parry said the center increased its collection by receiving material from the Jewish Braille Institute.  MSW shipped 140,000 C1, C2 and E1 machines last year.  Obsolete machines go to Lonestar for disposal.  When returning a machine, libraries must write the machine’s status, type and serial number clearly on the box.  Status indicators are as follows:

ARC=
Authorized Repair Center (repaired, ready for use)

NR=
Needs Repair

REC=
Recalled

The new online warehouse control system allows people to check the availability of an item stocked at MSW.  Telex no longer receives batteries from Panasonic.  Currently a back log of battery requests exists, although they may be available again as soon as June.  The MSW expects to expand its square footage soon.  

John Brewster read Sue Sugimura’s memo regarding the Collection Development committee she attended May 22-24, 2002 even though everyone in attendance received a copy of this memo.  

Next, Bonnie Olson spoke about the recommendations brought forth by the Audio Equipment Advisory Committee on April 4, 2003. The committee made 10 recommendations concerning attributes for the Digital Talking Book Player as well as nine recommendations concerning other facets of audio equipment.  Bonnie supplied those in attendance with a copy of the 19 recommendations. She also noted that NLS will not modify the C-1 machine and plans to make these playback machines available through at least 2012.

Jerry Packard attended the pre-conference meeting on May 14, 2003 and gave the group a quick overview of the proceedings concerning studio recordings.

Steve Prine asked the committee to suggest items for the 2004 NLS Conference.  Donine Hedrick recommended a discussion on surviving budget cuts.  John Brewster mentioned low cost programs.  Steve gave a June 1 deadline for submissions.

Jerry Packard, Linda Montgomery and Henry Chang formed an ad hoc committee to present resolutions at Saturday’s meeting.

The Chair opened the floor for nominations for the vice-chair/ chair elect.  John Brewster nominated Bessie Oaks.  Donine Hedrick and Christie Briggs supported the nomination.  The chair moved that the nominations be closed and asked for a show of hands.  Everyone in attendance voted in favor of this nomination.  

John Brewster passed out copies of the Guidelines of the Western Conference on the chair’s behalf.  As he passed out the draft copy, he read the revised document to the group.  He mentioned the guidelines were devised with the intention of documenting the committee’s traditions.  

Someone mentioned a few additions to the guidelines i.e. the vice-chair covers for an absent chair and the vice-chair takes a gavel at the conclusion of the Western Conference meeting.  Steve Prine also suggested dating the document.  All information stemming from the conference should be put in a binder and given to the vice-chair, not the chair.  Donine Hedrick voted to accept the guidelines, Wendy Eisenberg supported it.  Everyone agreed to support the revised guidelines.  

The chair said the Midlands Conference expressed an interest in joining the Western Conference at their next meeting in 2005.  Someone mentioned Washington as the host site.  Donine Hedrick suggested a more central location for the proposed joint conference.  The three man ad hoc committee agreed to investigate the site and report back at Saturday’s meeting.  Donine asked if the midland conference suggested a state.  The chair said he plans to discuss the details with the Minnesota Director who currently serves as the midlands chair.  The chair suggested the committee vote on inviting the midlands to join us at our conference.  Jerry Buttars said they should come to our site as they asked to join us.  The chair suggested a motion to invite midlands conference to join us at the 2005 western conference.  Toni Harrell supported Linda Montgomery’s motion to invite the midlands conference.  The chair carried the motion.  The conference members voted favorably.

Dan Boyd passed out information on South Dakota, site of next year’s NLS National Conference.  Jerry Buttars asked to vote on the site for next year’s Western Conference.  The chair asked to hold off on voting until he talked to the midlands representative on Friday.  

Christie Briggs asked the group to consider Montana for the 2007 Western Conference.

SATURDAY, MAY 17th 

From approximately 9am to 10am, the committee met for a group discussion to share ideas as well as successful programs.  John Brewster mentioned that BIA found great success with its book clubs.  Brent Cooper said BIA wrote and recorded patron and machine instructions.  The library distributes this helpful English and Spanish language cassette tape to all new patrons.  He plans to post the script on the NLS listserv.  John Brewster noted that BIA scans its application into an electronic format.  He said this takes up a lot of disk space.  Nobody provided him a viable solution to his problem.  Donine said her library discards all applications from inactive users after two years.  Brent Cooper informed the group that BIA staff sought the required reading lists from K-12 school districts throughout Southern California.  The staff sorted through the data, removed duplicate titles as well as books not in our collection and organized the titles by grade level, complete with annotation.  The reference librarian published the information in a bibliography to distribute to the school districts.  BIA also gives a grade appropriate list to all new school-aged users.  Somebody mentioned the library might want to supply this information to associations in urban areas as well.  Henry Chang mentioned that BIA currently serves 1,600 depository institutions including 250 public libraries.  Due to this large number of outside sources, the library encounters difficulty when retrieving their statistics.  Nobody offered any suggestions.  Henry Chang asked a second question concerning library cutbacks.  BIA’s administration supports a “no growth policy” as it reduces expenses, so he asked the others how they handle the current economic situation.  Jerry Buttars said his library built a trust fund that outsiders can’t touch.  His library uses this money for supplies.  Donine Hedrick surveys clientele priorities, which usually means basic book service remains the least impacted by cutbacks.  Jane Caulton suggested using outreach as a means of enhancing importance to legislature.  Someone said administrative involvement in the library services helps with funding, as would a workshop for administrators.  Making friends with legislatures through means such as providing a tour of the library, serving a family member, etc. always helps.  Effective library directors are proactive; they broach issues before administration does.  Donine Hedrick changed the subject to ILL’s.  She finds it frustrating when she finds removed books or books with zero listings in the ILL database.  NLS said to let Bob Axtell know so he can remove the title from the system.  Brent Cooper passed around a few bibliographies produced by BIA.  He asked how other libraries promote circulation of locally produced books through means other then in a newsletter, website or bibliography.  Bessie Oakes created subject codes for Utah’s books and Stella Cone lists the newest books in North Dakota’s library newsletter.  

Bessie Oakes reported the KLAS User's Group met in Springfield, Illinois in March, at which time, the group formalized by passing by-laws.  The group elected Alex Hernandez from Colorado as the new president and selected Debbie Martin from Florida as the new secretary.  The next conference will be held in Boston, MA, from April 20 to 24th, then in 2005 the Conference will be in Raleigh at Keystone offices, and in 2006 the conference will be in Daytona Florida at the Florida Regional library in January.

Stella Cone next gave the READS report.  The READS Users Group met at 1:30 p.m. on May 15, 2003 at the Western Region Conference in Bismarck, North Dakota.  Present were the members of the Users Group, Rose Anderson (DMA), Tim Findley (DMA), and Bob McDermott (NLS).  Bob McDermott led a discussion concerning READS 2.0.  This is a major release of READS.  The significant change is that READS 2.0 will operate on a MS SQL Server instead of MS Access.  By using a SQL Server, READS 2.0 will run much faster, multiple windows can be open at the same time, multiple reports can be selected at the same time and full MARC records can be downloaded from PICS.  Another feature that has changed is that READS 2.0 will allow searching in any field in the record, including subject codes.  There is a new temporary shelving scheme that may be useful, especially in larger libraries.  READS 2.0 should be ready for Beta test in 4 to 6 weeks. Bob gave each participant a preliminary draft of a letter to be sent to all READS libraries.  The letter details the hardware requirements, operating system requirements, Internet requirements and network software requirements, as well as the three choices each library will need to make when READS 2.0 is released.    The three choices are: to install READS 2.0 with SQL Server software; to install READS 2.0 with the Microsoft Desktop Engine (MSDE); or to remain on READS 1.4.  Tim and Rose demonstrated READS 2.0 to the group.  The searching function, opening of multiple windows and the speed of READS 2.0 was demonstrated.  

Brent Cooper reported on the SIRSI meeting.  The group met with three SIRSI representatives via phone conference.  SIRSI said they plan to support the LBPH program for at least the next five years, no matter how many more libraries migrate to another system.  They apologized for not completing the system improvements, but plans call for them to begin working on them immediately.  They don’t plan to change the current VMS platform to a unicorn platform.  SIRSI said they would like the library’s administrators to submit documentation stating their intentions of sticking with SIRSI.  The librarians said they would first like SIRSI to show good faith by completing the SIRS before they agree to anything.  SIRSI also touched on the unresolved program problem concerning the inputting of the seven digit playback machine numbers.  They only fixed Sacramento’s program.  Plans call for them to complete the fix soon.  The long delay stems from it beginning a time consuming program to fix, as the program crashed each library’s system.  Before the libraries convert, SIRSI plans to print a report in case it crashes again and deletes some stored information.  SIRSI reported that they can no longer do three of the eleven submitted SIRS.  Brent Cooper asked if we could replace those removed SIRS with three new SIRS.  The group then decided to revaluate the previous SIRS, submit any new requests for SIRSI approval and, with this information, vote again on the SIRS.  Once SIRSI gets the request, they plan to complete the project in six months.

Donine Hedrick requested to reopen the discussion regarding a joint conference with the midlands in two years.  The chair said the midlands told him Richard Smith from Missouri volunteered St. Louis as a site.  The midlands will vote to join us when we give them a location.  To document, Jerry Packard said:

Hereby, the Western Conference invites the Midlands conference to join the Western Conference for a joint conference in 2005 in Seattle, Washington, and if not available, in the Southern California area.  

Donnie Hedrick supported this and passed when took to a vote.  Jerry Buttars set forth the next resolution: 

Whereas the Western Conference of Talking Book Librarians met in Bismarck, North Dakota, May 14 – 17, 2003;

And whereas Henry Chang served admirably as vice-chair of the Western Conference of Talking Book Librarians at the 2001 conference in Salt Lake City, Utah;

And whereas Henry chaired the productive and informative 2003 Western Conference of Talking Book Librarians in 2003;  

Therefore, be it hereby resolved that the Western Conference of Talking Book Librarians recognizes Henry Chang for performing an excellent job these past two years in his role as chair of the Western Conference.  

Donine seconded this.  The group unanimously approved the acclimation by applause.  Henry Chang thanked the group for their kindness.  

John Brewster offered another resolution that the group unanimously approved by applause: 

Whereas the Western Conference of Talking Book Librarians met in Bismarck, North Dakota, May 14 – 17, 2003 and;

Whereas Donine Hedrick has been an exemplary leader, friend and mentor to librarians serving the blind and physically handicapped;

And whereas Donine has been a chair of the Western Conference of Talking Book Librarians;

And whereas Donine has been an active regional librarian in Northern California since 1986;

And whereas Donine has announced her retirement at the end of this year; and

Be it hereby resolved that the Western Conference of Talking Book Librarians congratulates Donine on her retirement and expresses our sincere appreciation for her work on behalf of the talking book patrons of Northern California and her friendship and leadership in the Western Conference.

Linda Montgomery made the following resolution that the group once again unanimously approved by applause   :

Whereas Stella Cone, Terri Wilhelm and the staff at the North Dakota Talking Book Library graciously hosted the 2003 Western Conference of Librarians serving the Blind and Physically Handicapped;

Whereas they provided a warm and welcoming environment, excellent accommodations and outstanding programs that generated much discussion;

Whereas speakers at the conference were knowledgeable, informative, entertaining and willingly accepted all questions and comments;

Whereas the tour guide at Fort Lincoln did much more than educate us about life there while General Custer was in residence, and

Whereas we learned about such culinary delicacies as pitchfork fondue, lutefisk and lefse….. ooftah!;

Therefore be it resolved the Western Conference sincerely thanks Stella Cone, Terri Wilhelm and all of our North Dakota hosts for a well organized, educational and entertaining conference this May 2003.

Donine wished to include the Western Conference’s sentiments concerning the digital books numbering system purely for documentation purposes.  Jerry Buttars said the group should vote.  Much debate arose regarding the proposed system.  Some feel NLS should start from one and work its way up (i.e. db1, db2, db3…..) while others feel NLS must use its corresponding RC number.  Each side discussed the pros and cons of their stance.  The chair decided to take a vote where only one representative from each regional library in attendance could voice their preference. 

Votes for keeping the DB numbering system the same as the RC numbering system = 5

Votes for starting the DB numbering system at one and working its way up = 5

Votes for not caring one way or the other = 1

Bob McDermott said the numbering system doesn’t really matter because we function as a warehouse for these items.  NLS just wishes to get a numbering system implemented in order to move on.  

Wendy Eisenberg recommended that NLS produce an updated informative visual regarding instruction and use of the c-1 and e-1 playback machines.  Christie Briggs seconded this recommendation.

Dan Boyd announced the next NLS National Conference takes place May 1 through May 6, 2004 in Rapid City, South Dakota.  The pre-conference falls on May 1, while the conference itself starts on May 2 and concludes May 6. 

The Western Conference collected money to buy the North Dakota staff a present for their hospitality.  The group also collected money to buy Donine a gift as well.  Henry Chang posed for a picture with her.  Donine said she plans to visit every friend and relative throughout the world upon her retirement.  

As his final act as chair, Henry Chang passed the gavel to the vice-chair, Jerry Packard and those posed for pictures together.  For Jerry’s first act as chair, he thanked Henry for his efforts and presented him a present on behalf of the group.  Jerry Packard then made a motion to close the conference.  

